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AD HOC FY2011-12 BUDGET SAVINGS REVIEW COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
April 19, 2011
3:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Stephen Joost (Chair), Bill Bishop and Warren Jones
Also: Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel;  Kyle Billy, Kim Taylor and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Kerri Stewart and Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Kent Olson – Budget Officer; Mickey Miller – CFO; Kevin Holzendorf – Director of Information Technologies; Devin Reed – Director of Central Operations; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Tony Bates, Joe Andrews, Marcella Lowe, Greg Anderson, Diane Brown, Ted Wendler; Steve Patterson – Florida Times-Union
Meeting Convened:  3:04 p.m.

Chairman Joost convened the meeting and introduced Kevin Holzendorf, Director of the Information Technology Department, to make a presentation on his department’s operations and budget.  Mr. Holzendorf explained that the Information Technology Department (ITD) supports over 200 separate systems in areas ranging from computers to radios to telephones to fiber optics to the CARE complaint management system.  The department’s funding has decreased by 22% since FY08-09 via rightsizing, strategic outsourcing, reduction of professional service contracts, reduced repairs and maintenance and reduction of contracts for voice and data services.  Research by Gartner Research, one of the world’s leading IT research and consulting companies, shows that ITD’s allocation of 2% of the overall Jacksonville city budget is a lower percentage than most other cities allocate to their IT operations.  
The department has reduced its employee allocation from 196 in FY08-09 to a projected 150 in FY11-12, and the employee-to-manager ratio is a lean 6-1.  The department outsourced several functions, including desktop support, FAMIS hosting, an enterprise printing solution, and offsite records storage.  As the number of employees in other City departments falls, the burden on ITD grows to help the remaining workforce pick up the load by becoming more efficient and productive, often through the increased use of technology.  The department is looking to be more heavily involved in several strategic technologies for the future: cloud computing, online video, social media, mobile computing, and data center definition and use (including sharing resources with non-profits).  Chairman Joost complimented ITD for its support of implementation of Jacksonville’s mobile building inspection and permitting technology which allows inspectors to complete records electronically in the field and to facilitate permit issuance much faster than he experiences in other cities and counties where his company builds facilities.  Jacksonville has a very business-friendly system in that regard.
Mr. Joost asked Mr. Holzendorf to double-check the figures in his PowerPoint presentation regarding ITD’s percentage of the City budget and the percentage of the department’s budget decrease over the past several fiscal years – something doesn’t seem to match up properly.  In response to a question from Council Member Joost about what services ITD provides to the Sheriff’s Office, which has its own IT department, Mr. Holzendorf stated that his department provides the JSO with radio and telephone services and processes the Sheriff’s payroll.  In response to a question from Council Member Bishop about how ITD charges the user departments for its services, Mr. Holzendorf stated that their first step is to directly bill all services that are susceptible to that kind of identification and billing.  All the remaining costs that can’t be direct-billed are conglomerated into an overhead charge and divided among the user departments based on their overall usage rate of ITD services per function (desktop and laptop computers, radios, programming services, etc.).
In response to a question from Council Member Bishop about whether the Council Auditor’s Office has information on ITDs in comparable cities and counties, Kyle Billy replied that they do not.  They find that it’s frequently difficult to compare functions among cities and counties because differences in departmental structure, operating procedures, funding sources, etc. make an “apples to apples” comparison problematic.  In response to a question from Mr. Jones about how ITD billing to user departments works, Mr. Holzendorf explained that they have kept the ITD help desk as an in-house function so that ITD can take the trouble calls directly, triage them to see if they can be solved over the phone, and dispatch a third party repair technician if necessary.  The help desk can then track the completion of the job ticket and identify patterns that might suggest proactive solutions to head off problems, for example software fixes or lunch-and-learn training opportunities to address common sources of help desk calls.
The committee briefly discussed whether it was possible to quantify possible cost savings that could be achieved by pulling back together the various IT operations that have been exempted from use of City ITD over the years (e.g. JSO, School Board, constitutional officers, independent authorities).  Kyle Billy suggested that the largest savings would probably result from a reduction of managers, not line workers.  Council Member Bishop asked Mr. Holzendorf for unit cost information on the purchase of desktop and laptop computers to help determine if the City is getting as good a price as could be obtained on the retail market.

Chairman Joost introduced Chief Financial Officer Mickey Miller to discuss the City’s capital improvement program and debt management policies.  Mr. Miller highlighted three issues: access to the market, CIP process, and debt affordability.  On the subject of market access Mr. Miller stated that the City has an underlying bond rating (for General Obligation bonds, which we don’t currently issue) of AA or equivalent.  The City’s ratings are somewhat threatened or at least potentially clouded by the current shortfall in Better Jacksonville Plan sales tax revenues.  Maintaining a AA rating is even more important now than it used to be due to the collapse of the bond insurance market which used to make it possible to buy insurance to effectively give any bond issue a AAA rating.  That option is now gone so maintaining the AA rating is important to retain access to reasonable interest rates.

With regard to the capital improvement program and planning process, Mr. Miller explained that the City used to have a very dysfunctional CIP system in which only the current year was “real”; the future years were a “wish list” compilation of projects that might stay on the CIP list for years and never be funded, while new projects would appear, be funded and constructed in one year without ever having appeared before. The state several years ago mandated that local governments create financially feasible CIPs, which Jacksonville has done.  He noted that there are two aspects to the CIP – capital maintenance and new capital construction/acquisition.  The City used to do a considerable amount of capital maintenance and some small new construction on a “pay-as-you-go” basis, but has shifted to borrowing for most of those functions today, in part because the City swapped its gasoline tax revenue (non-bondable) to the JTA for bondable BJP sales tax revenue.  In his opinion the City has been woefully underfunding road paving and building and park maintenance in recent years.  His aspirational goal is to get the City to budget the equivalent of 1 mill per year for capital maintenance purposes.  
In response to a question about how much money could be saved by delaying new capital construction, Mr. Miller explained that there is very little new construction planned for the next couple of years, except for ash site remediation which is required by the City’s settlement agreement with the EPA and the completion of the courthouse project.  He also noted that because the amortization of bond issues takes places over a period of years, the only savings in a particular year from delaying new construction that year would be the amount of that year’s debt service.
With regard to debt affordability, Mr. Miller stated that the City has consciously gotten away from looking at borrowing from the perspective of “what is the maximum amount we could theoretically borrow given our revenues” to how much borrowings is really affordable.  The CIP program now matches up with the City’s phased borrowing program based on the affordability model and the City’s debt management plan.  The City is making a serious effort to get the 10 year principal paydown rate (the percentage of total outstanding principal that will be paid off within the next 10 fiscal years) up from 30% in 2004 to the goal of 50% by 2015.  Currently we have reached nearly 42% since 2004.
The committee discussed to what extent the City should be using borrowing versus pay-as-you-go for capital maintenance.  The preference is obviously for pay-as-you-go, but with current budget stress that’s very difficult to achieve.  In response to a question from Council Member Joost about whether there are BJP projects that would be canceled to save money, Mr. Miller stated that the City hasn’t started any new projects in two or three years; the current work is finishing up what has already been started.  The shortfall of BJP sales tax revenue has basically stopped the project in its tracks until the revenue picks up again.
Mr. Miller noted that the City has received praise for both its debt affordability model and for its investor relations web site, which are cited as models for other local governments by independent experts in the field.  Council Members Joost and Bishop spoke highly of the quality of the information and its easy accessibility on the City’s financial web sites.
The meeting was adjourned at 4:57 p.m.
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